### ( Check for updates

### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Rany Sam, National University of Battambang, Cambodia

REVIEWED BY Majid Ali, Xi'an Jiaotong University, China Zeyar Oo, Shenzhen University. China

\*CORRESPONDENCE Bama Andika Putra ⊠ bama.putra@bristol.ac.uk; ⊠ bama@unhas.ac.id

RECEIVED 14 November 2024 ACCEPTED 26 March 2025 PUBLISHED 04 April 2025

#### CITATION

Putra BA (2025) Deciphering recent events in the ream: the spillover effects of Cambodia's bandwagoning with China. *Front. Polit. Sci.* 7:1528339. doi: 10.3389/fpos.2025.1528339

### COPYRIGHT

© 2025 Putra. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

## Deciphering recent events in the ream: the spillover effects of Cambodia's bandwagoning with China

### Bama Andika Putra<sup>1,2\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>School of Sociology, Politics, and International Studies, University of Bristol, Bristol, United Kingdom, <sup>2</sup>Department of International Relations, Universitas Hasanuddin, Makassar, Indonesia

### KEYWORDS

Southeast Asia, Cambodia, China, military alignment, bandwagoning

## 1 Introduction: Cambodia's alignment with China

The Sino-Cambodian diplomatic relations have rapidly intensified in the past several decades. Led by Hun Sen for approximately three decades, it has been China that consistently expressed its support for the semi-authoritarian regime of the Cambodian People's Party (CPP) since the ousting of Hun Se's co-Prime Minister, Prince Norodom Ranariddh (Menon, 2023; Watanabe and Sovannroeun, 2024; Yu, 2024). Throughout the democratic struggle in the past two decades, China has consistently recognized Hun Sen and the CPP's rule, establishing a strong commitment among the two states to maintain relations (Storey, 2006; Jeldres, 2012; Pheakdey, 2012; Chheang and Pheakdey, 2019; Nikkei, 2021; GGTN, 2023). Out of all the countries in Southeast Asia, Cambodia has shown that it is among the most "pro-China" nations, engaging with China in the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and representing China's concerns in regional platforms such as in the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) (Richardson, 2010; Ciorciari, 2013; Hutt, 2016; Chong, 2017). Perhaps this growing alignment in interests between Cambodia and China is why the bilateral relations have been termed an "ironclad friendship" (Lim, 2023; Yu, 2024). Meanwhile, academics have interpreted such foreign policy alignments as Cambodia's bandwagoning stance with China, or the act of aligning interests with a stronger state (Roy, 2005; Chheang, 2016; Doung et al., 2022).

The fruitful economic relations between the two nations have defined most of the partnership in recent years. Cambodia's Hun Sen and his son Hun Manet (granted premiership in 2023) have ensured that aligning with China would bring unprecedented economic benefits for its people. A few of the major projects of China's BRI in Cambodia include the Sihanoukville Special Economic Zone (SSEZ), the Siem Reap-Angkor International Airport, and thousands of kilometers of reconstructed roads and bridges (Cripps, 2023; Sok, 2024b; Yalirozy, 2024). In addition, the signed Cambodia-China Free Trade Agreement (CCFTA) that took effect in 2022 further accelerated the two-way trade between the nations (Po and Sims, 2022).

Nevertheless, a particular event has been puzzling. Starting in December 2023 and continuing until March 2024, two Chinese naval ships were observed docking at Cambodia's Ream Naval Base (RNB) (AMTI, 2024). As reported by the Wall Street Journal in 2019, there have been speculations over a secret deal that would allow Chinese access to the RNB due to Chinese funding for the renovations in the base (Page et al., 2019). As a non-aligned state that forbids foreign bases in the country, the developments are concerning and worthy of investigation (Head, 2024; RFA, 2024; Sok, 2024a).

This opinion article argues that by bridging the alignment literature of international relations, the docking of the Chinese naval ships can be understood. This study builds up past research that has concluded that Cambodia is bandwagoning with China in the Asia Pacific (Po and Primiano, 2020; Doung et al., 2022) by emphasizing how Cambodia's bandwagoning in the economic and political dimensions has spilled over to an alignment in military posturing. Doing so does not take the developments in the Ream Naval Base as taken-for-granted events, and how Cambodia's bandwagoning can extend from political and economic bandwagoning shapes, to one that reflects military interest alignments. Secondary data from the Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative (AMTI) is utilized to make sense of this, specifically between December 2023 and March 2024.

# 2 China's presence in the ream naval base

Southeast Asia is currently a hotspot in maritime diplomatic events. As studies have shown, any occurrence taking place in the maritime domain cannot be taken for granted as the developments may contain diplomatic intentions that need to be explored (Parameswaran, 2015, 2017, 2019; Anugrah et al., 2020; Putra, 2020; Tarriela, 2022). The argument put forward in this opinion article is that the facilitation of the Chinese navy in the RNB constitutes an act of cementing Cambodia's alignment with China by bandwagoning.

Informed by AMTI and the satellite imagery by MAXAR Technologies (see Figure 1), two Chinese warships were observed docking in the new pier of the RNB starting December 3, 2023 (AMTI, 2024). The ships would maintain their position, only



The two PLAN warships docking in the ream naval base (December 2023 until March 2024). Source: Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative (2024).

leaving the site for brief periods of time in January and March (AMTI, 2024; Choi, 2024). Cambodian officials have denied the presence of any secret agreement between Cambodia and China concerning exclusive access to the RNB (Choi, 2024; Rinith, 2024; Robertson, 2024). The justification made by Cambodian officials is that the two Chinese naval ships docked in the RNB to support the conduct of the sixth "Golden Dragon 2024" joint military exercise between Cambodia and China, which took place in May 2024 (Cheang, 2024; Cheang and Rising, 2024; Ke and Peng, 2024; Koemsoeun, 2024).

Nevertheless, the developments in the RNB are concerning for a couple of reasons. One is the reconstruction of the RNB, which China finances. The developments, including a new pier, roads, and ship repair facilities, are made to be able to host larger naval warships (Detsch, 2022; Yu, 2024). Second, to make the path for the Chinese-funded constructions, several existing facilities in the RNB had to be destroyed. Among them is the US-funded facility (equipped by Australia) demolished in 2021 (AMTI, 2021). The building has stood there since 2012, and it has become a center for the National Committee for Maritime Security. After the demolition, scholars and observers have concluded that this gesture was Cambodia's way of showing its overt alignment with China, considering how the West has consistently abandoned its support for Hun Sen's regime since the ousting of his co-Prime Minister in 1997 (HRW, 2012; Freedom House, 2019; Noren-Nilsson, 2019). The following section will attempt to decipher these developments in the RNB, which are connected to the literature on bandwagoning in international relations.

## 3 Deciphering Cambodia's China policy: contemporary Cambodian foreign policy under the context of bandwagoning

Most Southeast Asian states have been ambivalent in their stance vis-à-vis China (Kuik, 2008; Goh, 2016; Haacke, 2019; Jones and Jenne, 2022). Several claimant states to the South China Sea crisis have taken a more decisive stance, including balancing against China amid tensions in disputed seas (Putra, 2022, 2023; Putra and Cangara, 2022). Nevertheless, a small number of states in Southeast Asia, which includes Cambodia, have shown clearly that they bandwagon with China through the expression of a positive expectation to closer align with the Asian giant (Burgos and Ear, 2010; Pheakdey, 2012; Ciorciari, 2015; Po and Primiano, 2020; Po and Sims, 2022). A dominant theme within this discourse is that Cambodia bandwagons in order to secure China's lucrative funding opportunities through its BRI projects (Chen and Yang, 2013; Po and Primiano, 2020). The American Enterprise Institute reported that the accumulated value of China's investments in Cambodia between 2005 and 2024 is USD 13.43 Billion (AEI, 2024), making Cambodia the third largest recipient of Chinese investments in Southeast Asia.

This opinion articles that Cambodia's economic bandwagoning with China results into three consequences/spillovers. First has been the alignment of interests on China's national, regional, and global political preferences. Cambodia has long supported China's "One-China" policy since the positive relations of Hun Sen and the Chinese government ensued. Hun Sen banned the Taiwan flag from being raised in Cambodia and has constantly expressed how Taiwan and Hong Kong are part of China (Pang, 2017; Po and Primiano, 2020; Železný, 2022). Back in 2009, Cambodia also supported China's stance on the Uyghurs, having deported 20 Uyghurs back to China despite knowing that those individuals would be prosecuted (HRHF, 2010).

Second, Cambodia's bandwagoning stance with China is evident at the regional and global levels. Regionally, Cambodia has been known as a pro-China state since the 2012 incident when Cambodia held the chairmanship position of ASEAN. Prior to that, China had clashed with the claimant states of the South China Sea and started to display overt assertiveness to claim its Nine-Dash Line (Blazevic, 2012; Shoji, 2012; Simon, 2012; Thayer, 2012). When ASEAN member states wanted to criticize China's actions through the joint communique in 2012, Cambodia blocked the effort and emphasized that the South China Sea conflict should be resolved outside of the ASEAN platform (Minh Vu, 2019; Pich, 2021). ASEAN could only agree to adopt cautious wordings, which during the 15th ASEAN-China Summit, mentioned, "We agree to continue to uphold the spirit and principles of the DOC to contribute to the promotion of peace, friendship, mutual trust, confidence, and cooperation between and among ASEAN Member States and China" (ASEAN, 2012). Unfortunately, a similar occurrence took place in 2016, as Vietnam and the Philippines wanted ASEAN to have a common stance regarding the need for China to halt its actions at sea (Pich, 2021). Meanwhile, Cambodia has always been a proponent of the BRI and other Chinese global initiatives, such as the Global Development Initiative and the Global Security Initiative (GGTN, 2023; Ha, 2023).

Eventually, what acts as the third spillover, consistent with the Cambodian bandwagoning literature of international relations, is in the military domain. The docking of the Chinese naval ships in the RNB indicates that China should no longer be concerned about Cambodia's alignment. Therefore, whether the true intentions of Cambodian officials were to facilitate a short-term docking of the Chinese Navies or indeed meant to only provide supportive roles in the joint military exercise in 2024, Cambodia is still signaling to China that it places a high value toward the ironclad friendship. For Cambodia, the gesture shown to China does not come with a hefty price because of two reasons.

First, Cambodia does not have any territorial claims that compete with China. As seen with the stance of claimant states to the South China Sea, policies of coerciveness at sea are displayed as what is at stake is too valuable to ignore (Yu, 2016; Basawantara, 2020; Robles and Robles, 2021; Chubb, 2022). For Cambodia, the possible adversary is not China but the giant Southeast Asian neighbors of Cambodia located to its left (Thailand) and right (Vietnam). In the past, Cambodia did not make enough efforts to defend Phu Quoc Island, which led Cambodia to let go of the Island due to Vietnam's reference over the Brevie Line (Leng, 2017; Bong, 2023; Jones, 2024b).

Against Thailand, Cambodia's Hun Manet and Thailand's Paetongtarn Shinawatra are struggling to find common ground about the overlapping claims area in the Gulf of Thailand that stretches to 26,000 square kilometers (Bangprapa and Sattaburuth, 2024; Daiss, 2024; Jones, 2024a). The case of Thailand is exceptionally complex for Cambodia, as Thailand has in the past shown its coerciveness with the land border conflict in the vicinity of the Preah Vihear Temple, which lasted 3 years starting in 2008 (Yoosuk, 2013; Lee, 2014; Turcsányi and Kříž, 2017). If any, the apparent alignment of Cambodia with China in the military domain is to compel existing adversaries and display the maritime power that currently defends it.

The tight relations between the CPP political elites and China can also explain the spillover of Cambodia's bandwagoning alignment stance with China. As studies have suggested, China's importance to Cambodia is detrimental as China acts to legitimize Hun Sen's rule (Bader, 2015; Lim, 2023). As Lim stated, "China puts a strong emphasis on fostering ties with the ruling elites of the Cambodian People's Party and backs their regime legitimacy" (Lim, 2023). Consequently, China has deployed the strategy of ensuring individuals of the CPP gain economic benefits from BRI-related projects across Cambodia (Un and So, 2009; Vannarith, 2019; Chheang, 2022, 2023; Lim, 2023). In Cambodia, the dominating political party strongly influences the government, including the determination of foreign policy (Minh Vu, 2019). Consequently, it was easier for Hun Sen in the past and Hun Manet in the present to ensure that China's interests in the military domain could be facilitated. Among the gestures that show the CPP's facilitation of Chinese interests is the docking rights throughout the period assessed in this opinion article.

To conclude, it is predicted that an alignment in the military domain will continue to occur within the bilateral relations between Cambodia and China. The CPP's preferences in foreign policy will be maintained as they continue to hold power under Hun Manet's rule. The agreed CCFTA has accelerated the two-way trade between the nations, increasing Cambodia's dependence on China. Furthermore, the growing misalignment of interests between Cambodia and ASEAN has compelled Cambodia to facilitate China's interests further. Being pushed to the corner on the options of its alignment decisions, Cambodia is expected to explore more avenues to accommodate China's interests within the region and be consistent with its bandwagoning stance since three decades ago.

### Author contributions

BP: Writing - original draft, Writing - review & editing.

## Funding

The author(s) declare that no financial support was received for the research and/or publication of this article.

## **Conflict of interest**

The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

## **Generative AI statement**

The author(s) declare that no Gen AI was used in the creation of this manuscript.

### Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated

References

AEI (2024). China global investment tracker. American Enterprise Institute. Available online at: https://www.aei.org/china-global-investment-tracker/ (accessed November 4, 2024).

AMTI (2021). Update: China continues to transform ream naval base. Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative. Available online at: https://amti.csis.org/changes-underwayat-cambodias-ream-naval-base/# (accessed November 4, 2024).

AMTI (2024). First among piers: Chinese ships settle in at Cambodia's ream. Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative. Available online at: https://amti.csis. org/first-among-piers-chinese-ships-settle-in-at-cambodias-ream/# (accessed 4 November 2024).

Anugrah, A. P., Putra, B. A., and Burhanuddin. (2020). "Implementation of coral triangle initiative on coral reefs, fisheries, and food security (CTI-CFF) in Indonesia and Philippines," in *IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science* (Makassar: IOP Publishing Ltd), 1–6.

ASEAN (2012). Joint statement of the 15th ASEAN-China summit on the 10th anniversary of the declaration on the conduct of parties in the South China Sea. Phnom Penh.

Bader, J. (2015). China's Foreign Relations and the Survival of Autocracies. New York, NY: Routledge.

Bangprapa, M., and Sattaburuth, A. (2024). Bangkok Post - Thai govt under pressure over maritime deal with Cambodia, Bangkok Post. Available online at: https://www.bangkokpost.com/thailand/special-reports/2899322/thai-govt-under-pressure-over-maritime-deal-with-cambodia (accessed November 11, 2024).

Basawantara, A. A. G. (2020). Countering China's Paragunboat Diplomacy in the South China Sea: the Responses of the Philippines, Vietnam, and Indonesia. President University. Available online at: http://repository.president.ac.id/xmlui/handle/123456789/4770 (accessed February 17, 2023).

Blazevic, J. J. (2012). Navigating the security dilemma: China, Vietnam, and the South China sea. J. Curr. Southeast Asian Aff. 31, 79-108. doi: 10.1177/186810341203100404

Bong, C. (2023). Assessing Cambodia's Maritime Governance Capacity: Priorities and Challenges. Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative. Available online at: https:// amti.csis.org/assessing-cambodias-maritime-governance-capacity-priorities-andchallenges/# (accessed November 4, 2024).

Burgos, S., and Ear, S. (2010). China's strategic interests in Cambodia: influence and resources. *Asian Surv.* 50, 615–639. doi: 10.1525/AS.2010.50. 3.615

Cheang, S. (2024). China and Cambodia to Begin Annual Military Exercise to Strengthen Cooperation, Fight Terrorism. The Diplomat. Available online at: https://thediplomat.com/2024/05/china-and-cambodia-to-begin-annual-militaryexercise-to-strengthen-cooperation-fight-terrorism/ (accessed November 13, 2024).

Cheang, S., and Rising, D. (2024). China and Cambodia begin 15-day military exercises as questions grow about Beijing's influence. *AP News*. Available online at: https://apnews.com/article/china-cambodia-military-exercise-dragon-ream-1f5223df00b43770d549d5a7539ce08b (accessed November 13, 2024).

Chen, I. T. Y., and Yang, A. H. (2013). A harmonized Southeast Asia? Explanatory typologies of ASEAN countries' strategies to the rise of China. *Pac. Rev.* 26, 265–288. doi: 10.1080/09512748.2012.759260

Chheang, V. (2016). Cambodia is hedging, not bandwagoning. *Khmer Times*. Available online at: https://www.khmertimeskh.com/23186/cambodia-is-hedging-not-bandwagoning/ (accessed November 3, 2024).

Chheang, V. (2022). Cambodia's multifaceted foreign policy and agency in the making. *Pac. Rev.* 35, 342–367. doi: 10.1080/09512748.2021.1998203

Chheang, V. (2023). 2022/46 "Cambodia-China Free Trade Agreement: a Cambodian Perspective. ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute. Available online at: /articles-commentaries/iseas-perspective/2022-46-cambodia-china-free-tradeagreement-a-cambodian-perspective-by-vannarith-chheang/ (accessed November 4, 2024).

Chheang, V., and Pheakdey, H. (2019). "Cambodian perspective on the belt and road initiative," in *NIDS ASEAN Workshop 2019 "China's BRI and ASEAN*", ed. NIDS (Tokyo: The National Institute for Defense Studies), 5–23.

Choi, S. H. (2024). China to Supply Warships to Cambodia as Scrutiny Over Ream Naval Base Heightens. South China Morning Post. Available online at: https://www.

organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

scmp.com/news/china/military/article/3277540/china-supply-warships-cambodia-scrutiny-over-ream-naval-base-heightens (accessed November 13, 2024).

Chong, T. (2017). 2017/59 The Politics Behind Cambodia's Embrace of China. ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute. Available online at: https://www.iseas.edu.sg/articles-commentaries/iseas-perspective/201759-the-politics-behind-cambodias-embrace-of-china/ (accessed November 3, 2024).

Chubb, A. (2022). Dynamics of Assertiveness in the South China Sea: China, the Philippines, and Vietnam, 1970-2015. Washington. Available online at: https://www.nbr.org/wp-content/uploads/pdfs/publications/sr99\_dynamicsofassertiveness\_may2022.pdf (accessed January 12, 2023).

Ciorciari, J. D. (2015). A Chinese model for patron-client relations? The Sino-Cambodian partnership. Int. Relat. Asia Pac. 15, 245–278. doi: 10.1093/IRAP/LCU021

Ciorciari, J. D. (2013). China and Cambodia: Patron and client? Int. Policy Cent. Work. Paper 121, 1–39. doi: 10.2139/SSRN.2280003

Cripps, K. (2023). Siem Reap-Angkor international airport: Cambodia's newest and biggest airport opens to commercial flights, CNN. Available online at: https://edition.cnn. com/travel/cambodia-siem-reap-airport-angkor-wat/index.html (accessed August 22, 2024).

Daiss, T. (2024). Gulf of Thailand Oil and Gas Exploration Faces Stubborn Hurdles, Gas Outlook. Available online at: https://gasoutlook.com/analysis/gulf-of-thailand-oil-and-gas-exploration-faces-stubborn-hurdles/# (accessed November 13, 2024).

Detsch, J. (2022). U.S. wants answers about China's new base in Cambodia, foreign policy. Available online at: https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/12/05/us-china-cambodia-ream-naval-base/ (accessed November 4, 2024).

Doung, C., Kang, W., and Kim, J. (2022). Cambodia's foreign policy choice during 2010 to 2020: from strategic hedging to bandwagoning. *Korean J. Int. Stud.* 20, 55–88. doi: 10.14731/kjis.2022.04.20.1.55

Freedom House (2019). Freedom in the World 2019. Maryland: Freedom House.

GGTN (2023). Building a China-Cambodia community with a shared future at the start of Spring. *Khmer Times*. Available online at: https://www.khmertimeskh.com/501237149/building-a-china-cambodia-community-with-a-shared-future-at-the-start-of-spring/ (accessed November 4, 2024).

Goh, E. (2016). Southeast Asian Strategies Toward the Great Powers: Still Hedging After All These Years? The Asan Forum. Available online at: https://theasanforum.org/ southeast-asian-strategies-toward-the-great-powers-still-hedging-after-all-these-years/ (accessed November 24, 2022).

Ha, H. T. (2023). 2023/11 "Why Is China's Global Security Initiative Cautiously Perceived in Southeast Asia?" ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute. Available online at: /articles-commentaries/iseas-perspective/2023-11-why-is-chinas-global-securityinitiative-cautiously-perceived-in-southeast-asia-by-hoang-thi-ha/ (accessed November 4. 2024).

Haacke, J. (2019). The concept of hedging and its application to Southeast Asia: a critique and a proposal for a modified conceptual and methodological framework. *Int. Relat. Asia-Pac.* 19, 375–417. doi: 10.1093/IRAP/LCZ010

Head, J. (2024). Does China now have a permanent military base in Cambodia? *BBC News*. Available online at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/articles/cx2k42n54kvo (accessed November 14, 2024).

HRHF (2010). Cambodia Deported Twenty Uyghurs Back to China. Human Rights House Foundation. Available online at: https://humanrightshouse.org/articles/ cambodia-deported-twenty-uyghurs-back-to-china/ (accessed November 3, 2024).

HRW (2012). *Tell them that I want to kill them.* Two decades of impunity in Hun Sen's Cambodia.

Hutt, D. (2016). *How China Came to Dominate Cambodia*. The Diplomat. Available online at: https:// thediplomat.com/2016/09/how-china-came-to-dominate-cambodia/ (accessed November 3, 2024).

Jeldres, J. A. (2012). "Cambodia's relations with China: a steadfast friendship," in *Cambodia: Progress and Challenges Since 1991*, eds. P. Sothirak, G. Wade, and M. Hong (Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies), 81–95.

Jones, D. M., and Jenne, N. (2022). Hedging and grand strategy in Southeast Asian foreign policy. *Int. Relat. Asia Pac.* 22, 205–235. doi: 10.1093/IRAP/LCAB003

Jones, W. J. (2024a). Politics, Energy, and Nationalism: Thailand and Cambodia's Overlapping Maritime Claims. The Diplomat. Available online at:

https://thediplomat.com/2024/03/politics-energy-and-nationalism-thailand-and-cambodias-overlapping-maritime-claims/ (accessed November 11, 2024).

Jones, W. J. (2024b). *Revisiting the Cambodia-Thailand Maritime Dispute: International Law, Politics and Nationalism.* East-West Center. Available online at: https://www.eastwestcenter.org/publications/revisiting-cambodia-thailandmaritime-dispute-international-law-politics-and (accessed November 3, 2024).

Ke, W., and Peng, M. (2024). *China-Cambodia 'Golden Dragon 2024' Joint Exercise Concludes*. Ministry of National Defense. Available online at: http://eng.mod.gov.cn/xb/News\_213114/TopStories/16313272.html# (accessed November 14, 2024).

Koemsoeun, S. (2024). The Golden Dragon 2024 Naval Exercise Concludes Successfully. Ministry of National Defense. Available online at: https://www. khmertimeskh.com/501495926/the-golden-dragon-2024-naval-exercise-concludessuccessfully/ (accessed November 14, 2024).

Kuik, C.-C. (2008). The essence of hedging: Malaysia and Singapore's response to a rising China. *Contemp. Southeast Asia* 30, 159–185. doi: 10.1355/CS30-2A

Lee, S. K. (2014). Siam mismapped: revisiting the territorial dispute over the preah vihear temple. *Southeast Asia Res.* 22, 39–55. doi: 10.5367/sear.2014.0196

Leng, T. (2017). Small state diplomacy: Cambodia's foreign policy towards Vietnam. *Pac. Rev.* 30, 328–347. doi: 10.1080/09512748.2016.1239128

Lim, C. (2023). 2023/101 Reviewing China's Elite-Centric Approach in its Relations with Cambodia. ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute. Available online at: /articles-commentaries/iseas-perspective/2023-101-reviewing-chinas-elite-centricapproach-in-its-relations-with-cambodia-by-chhay-lim/ (accessed November 4, 2024).

Menon, J. (2023). The Belt and Road Initiative in Cambodia: Costs and Benefits, Real and Perceived. ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute. Available online at: https://www. iseas.edu.sg/articles-commentaries/the-belt-and-road-initiative-in-cambodia-costsand-benefits-real-and-perceived-by-jayant-menon/ (accessed November 3, 2024).

Minh Vu, B.A. (2019). Explaining Cambodia's Foreign Policy: The Importance of Domestic Factors and Sino-Cambodia Relations on Asean. Washington, DC: Georgetown University.

Nikkei. (2021). Cambodia's Hun Sen: 'If I don't rely on China, who will I rely on? Nikkei Asia. Available online at: https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/The-Future-of-Asia/The-Future-of-Asia-2021/Cambodia-s-Hun-Sen-If-I-don-t-rely-on-Chinawho-will-I-rely-on (accessed November 4, 2024).

Noren-Nilsson, A. (2019). Kem Ley and Cambodian citizenship today: grass-roots mobilisation, electoral politics and individuals. J. Curr. Southeast Asian Aff. 38, 77–97. doi: 10.1177/1868103419846009

Page, J., Lubold, G., and Taylor, R. (2019). Deal for naval outpost in Cambodia furthers China's quest for military network. *Wall St. J.* Available online at: https://www.wsj.com/articles/secret-deal-for-chinese-naval-outpost-in-cambodia-raises-u-s-fears-of-beijings-ambitions-11563732482

Pang, E. (2017). 2017/66 "Same-Same but Different": Laos and Cambodia's Political Embrace of China. ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute. Available online at: https:// www.iseas.edu.sg/articles-commentaries/iseas-perspective/201766-samesame-butdifferent-laos-and-cambodias-political-embrace-of-china/ (accessed November 3, 2024).

Parameswaran, P. (2015). Playing it Safe: Malaysia's Approach to the South China Sea and Implications for the United States. Washington, DC. Available online at: https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/189746/CNAS%20Maritime%206\_Parameswaran\_Final. pdf (accessed May 7, 2023).

Parameswaran, P. (2017). Assessing Malaysia's Coast Guard in ASEAN Perspective. The Diplomat. Available online at: https://thediplomat.com/2017/05/assessingmalaysias-coast-guard-in-asean-perspective/ (accessed February 16, 2023).

Parameswaran, P. (2019). Managing the Rise of Southeast Asia's Coast Guards. Washington, DC. Available online at: https://www.wilsoncenter.org/publication/managing-the-rise-southeast-asias-coast-guards (accessed February 16, 2023).

Pheakdey, H. (2012). Cambodia-China relations: a positive-sum game? J. Curr. Southeast Asian Aff. 31, 57–85. doi: 10.1177/186810341203100203

Pich, C. (2021). "Cambodia's chairmanship of Asean in 2022: What to expect?" in *Facilitating Multilateralism: EU - Cambodia ASEAN Dialogue*, ed. CICP (Phnom Penh: Cambodian Institute for Cooperation and Peace), 69–72. Available online at: https://cicp.org.kh/publications/facilitating-multilateralism-eu-cambodiaasean-dialogue/ (accessed November 4, 2024).

Po, S., and Primiano, C. B. (2020). An "Ironclad Friend": explaining Cambodia's bandwagoning policy towards China. J. Curr. Southeast Asian Aff. 39, 444–464. doi: 10.1177/1868103420901879

Po, S., and Sims, K. (2022). The myth of non-interference: Chinese foreign policy in Cambodia. *Asian Stud. Rev.* 46, 36–54. doi: 10.1080/10357823.2021.1887813

Putra, B. A. (2020). Extending the discourse of environmental securitization: Indonesia's securitization of illegal, unreported, and unregulated fishing and China's belligerence at sea. *IOP Conf. Ser.: Earth Environ. Sci.* 575:12242. doi: 10.1088/1755-1315/575/1/012242 Putra, B. A. (2022). Gauging contemporary maritime tensions in the north natuna seas: deciphering China's maritime diplomatic strategies. *Int. J. Interdiscip. Civ. Polit. Stud.* 17, 85–99. doi: 10.18848/2327-0071/CGP/V17I02/85-99

Putra, B. A. (2023). The golden age of white hulls: deciphering the Philippines' maritime diplomatic strategies in the south China sea. Soc. Sci. 12, 1–15. doi: 10.3390/SOCSCI12060337

Putra, B. A., and Cangara, A. R. (2022). Deficiencies of coercive maritime diplomacy for middle powers amid indo-pacific geopolitics: an indonesian perspective. *Int. J. Interdiscip. Glob. Stud.* 17, 9–19. doi: 10.18848/2324-755X/CGP/V17I02/9-19

RFA (2024). Hun manet reiterates 'no foreign military bases' allowed in Cambodia, radio free Asia. Available online at: https://www.rfa.org/english/news/cambodia/hun-manet-ream-01242024150453.html (accessed November 14, 2024).

Richardson, S. (2010). China, Cambodia and the Five Principles of Peaceful Coexistence. Columbia: Columbia University Press.

Rinith, T. (2024). No agenda behind China's donation of two warships to Cambodia, Khmer times. Available online at: https://www.khmertimeskh.com/501556786/ no-agenda-behind-chinas-donation-of-two-warships-to-cambodia/ (accessed November 13, 2024).

Robertson, R. (2024). China is giving Cambodia 2 New Warships. SAN straight arrow news. Available online at: https://san.com/cc/china-is-giving-cambodia-2-new-warships/ (accessed November 13, 2024).

Robles, A., and Robles, R. (2021). Whitsun reef row: could the Philippines lose another south China sea feature to Beijing? South China morning post. Available online at: https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/atticle/3129409/whitsun-reef-rowcould-philippines-lose-another-south-china-sea (accessed April 27, 2023).

Roy, D. (2005). Southeast Asia and China: balancing or bandwagoning? Contemp. Southeast Asia J. Int. Strateg. Aff. 27, 305-322. doi: 10.1353/csa.2011.0115

Shoji, T. (2012). Vietnam, Asean, and the South China sea: unity or diverseness? NIDS J. Def. Secur. 14, 3–21. Available online at: https://www.nids.mod.go.jp/english/publication/kiyo/pdf/2012/bulletin\_e2012\_2.pdf

Simon, S. W. (2012). Conflict and diplomacy in the South China sea. *Asian Surv.* 52, 995–1018. doi: 10.1525/as.2012.52.6.995

Sok, S. (2024a). Cambodia Never to Allow Chinese Troops on Its Soil, Asia Times. Available online at: https://asiatimes.com/2024/05/cambodia-never-to-allow-chinesetroops-on-its-soil/ (accessed November 14, 2024).

Sok, S. (2024b). Why is Vietnam Worried About Cambodia's Mekong Canal Project? The Diplomat. Available online at: https://thediplomat.com/2024/01/why-is-vietnamworried-about-cambodias-mekong-canal-project/ (accessed August 22, 2024).

Storey, I. (2006). *China's Tightening Relationship with Cambodia*. The Jamestown Foundation. Available online at: https://jamestown.org/program/chinas-tightening-relationship-with-cambodia/ (accessed November 3, 2024).

Tarriela, J. T. (2022). The Maritime Security Roles of Coast Guards in Southeast Asia. RSIS. Available online at: https://www.rsis.edu.sg/rsis-publication/idss/ip22076-the-maritime-security-roles-of-coast-guards-in-southeast-asia/?doing\_wp\_cron= 1676564274.2634689807891845703125#.Y-5XNOzP220 (accessed February 16, 2023).

Thayer, C. A. (2012). Asean's code of conduct in the south China sea: a litmus test for community-building? *Asia Pac. J.* 10, 1–22. Available online at: https://apjjf.org/2012/10/34/carlyle-a-thayer/3813/article

Turcsányi, R. Q., and Kříž, Z. (2017). "Asean and the Thai-Cambodian conflict: the final stage at preah vihear?" in *Unresolved Border, Land and Maritime Disputes in Southeast Asia*, eds. A. Gerstl and M. Strašáková (Leiden: Brill), 83–109.

Un, K., and So, S. (2009). Politics of natural resource use in Cambodia. *Asian Aff. Am. Rev.* 36, 123–138. doi: 10.1080/00927670903259921

Vannarith, C. (2019). The Political Economy of Chinese Investment in Cambodia. Singapore: ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute.

Watanabe, S., and Sovannroeun, S. (2024). Cambodia's perceptions of China: a comprehensive survey-based analysis. *Asian Surv.* 64, 1–31. doi: 10.1525/as.2024.2325932

Yalirozy, T. (2024). New techo airport to attract "economic life": Hun Manet, Cambodianess. Available online at: https://cambodianess.com/article/new-techo-airport-to-attract-economic-life-hun-manet (accessed August 22, 2024).

Yoosuk, U. (2013). The preah vihear temple: roots of Thailand-Cambodia border dispute. *Int. J. Asian Soc. Sci.* 3, 921–929. Available online at: https://archive.aessweb. com/index.php/5007/article/view/2465

Yu, H. (2024). Understanding China's Belt and Road Initiative. London: Springer.

Yu, M. (2016). The south China sea dispute and the Philippines arbitration tribunal: China's policy options. *Aust. J. of Int. Aff.* 70, 215-234. doi: 10.1080/10357718.2015.1135869

Železný, J. (2022). More than just hedging? The reactions of Cambodia and Vietnam to the power struggle between the United States and China in times of Obama's "pivot to Asia". *Asian Politics Pol.* 14, 216–248. doi: 10.1111/ASPP.12628